









483RD BOMBARDMENT GROUP (H) ASSOCIATION

(1943) Ephrata, WA - MacDill Field, Tampa, FL - Steparone, San Severo-Pisa, Italy (1945)

VOLUME 37 September 2014 NUMBER 3

President's Message

Hi Everyone!



Well, our 36th Reunion is just around the corner in the charming city of New Orleans. What are you looking forward to visiting the most? Actually, I haven't made up my mind yet because there are several things I'm looking forward to visiting ... WW

II Museum, French Quarter, and Jackson Square are probably at the top of my list. Most importantly, I look forward to seeing all of you that are Reunion attendees for our Reunion is one of the highlights of my year, every year.

I am delighted that Col. (Ret) Pat Bartness, President/Chief Operating Officer of Robins Museum of Aviation has agreed to be the speaker for our Banquet this year. This will be a golden opportunity for us to hear about the changes and reorganization that is happening at the Museum as well as to pose questions about our archives that are housed there.

Now comes the commercial, in our last newsletter I talked about the state of our treasury and that donations would be greatly appreciated. Well, that picture has not changed so I would again like to encourage you to consider donating \$25, \$50, \$100 to the treasury or whatever your heart says and your pocketbook can handle. And, if you are still not a member of our organization may I encourage you change your status and join. Annual dues are only \$25 and a Lifetime Membership is only \$100. You can join by mailing your dues to our Membership Chairman, Guido "Guy" Venier at 13185 Picadilly Drive, Sterling Heights, MI 48312. If you want to donate, you can send your donation to our Treasurer,

Leon Waldman at 14630 Dickens ST. #108, Sherman Oaks, CA 91403-3610. Thanks so much!

See you in just a few days in the Big Easy! And, for those of you that cannot attend, we so wish you could join us.

Sandee West Maeda

Last Chance to Register for the Reunion in New Orleans on September 9 through 13

<u>Don't delay</u> - You must act quickly to register for the upcoming reunion - its only a couple of weeks away. Fill out the registration form found in this newsletter and mail it today with your payment to Dennis West at the address shown at the bottom of the form. Even if you can't be there for the entire week, please consider joining us on Friday and Saturday for the activities, socializing, business meeting, memorial service, and banquet.

Don't miss hearing Col. (Ret) Pat Bartness speak at our Saturday evening banquet. Col. (Ret) Bartness is President/Chief Operating Officer of Warner Robins Museum of Aviation, where the archives and a mock up display of a B-17 representing the 483rd Bombardment Group (H) are located.

483rd is on Facebook

Join the conversations and help answer questions of those seeking information about the 483rd or about a relative that was in the 483rd. Look up "483rd Bombardment Group – H WWII" for the unmonitored Facebook page.

TAPS - Deceased Members Not Previously Reported in Newsletter						
Name	Squad	Date	Reported By			
DEAN, DAVID E	817	06-03-14	GUY VENIER (OBIT)			
REINHARDT, THOMAS M F	817	06-24-14	MICHAEL REINHARDT			
HOODK, ERIE	NF	05-17-06	GUY VENIER (OBIT)			
SAARI, JOHN R	816	05-11-86	GUY VENIER (OBIT)			
MAXEY, ELLIS F	816	05-25-14	MERIBETH MAXEY			

Membership News

Dear Comrades:

This newsletter publication is being mailed this month instead of next month. This is to notify the members that the reunion in New Orleans is September 9th to the 13th. Hopefully we should have a bigger turnout than last year. As you know we are all getting to the point where walking is a problem but if you can manage, please come. In the event the reunion falls short of expectations, who knows, it may be our last one. If you are not there to render your decision as to what you would like to happen, you may be disappointed.

Take care and see you in New Orleans. Bring money.

Guy



2014 Reunion Tours - New Orleans

<u>Pitot House</u> - Located on historic Bayou St. John, the Pitot House is the only Creole colonial country house that is open to the public in New Orleans. It tells the story of life along the bayou since the earliest days of settlement.

Garden District - Laid out in 1806 by Barthelemy Lafon as an open, semi-urban system of interrelated parks with basins, fountains and canals, the Garden District was "one of the earliest expressions of the Greek Revival to appear in New Orleans". The area was originally developed between 1832 and 1900 and is considered one of the best-preserved collections of historic southern mansions in the United States.

The Chalmette Battlefield and National Cemetery -This historic site is a monument to two of the most significant wars in U.S. History. World War II Museum - The National WWII Museum in New Orleans tells the story of the American Experience in the war that changed the world — why it was fought, how it was won, and what it means today — so that all generations will understand the price of freedom and be inspired by what they learn.

Houmas House - The first owners of the plantation were the indigenous Houmas Indians, who were given a land grant to occupy the fertile plain between the Mississippi and Lake Maurepas to the north. The grand home was described during its antebellum heyday as "The Sugar Palace" and was saved during the Civil War from destruction at the hands of advancing Union forces by declaring immunity as a subject of the British Crown.

New Orleans Museum Of Art - The New Orleans Museum of Art (NOMA), New Orleans' oldest fine arts institution, hosts an impressive permanent collection of almost 40,000 objects.

<u>Jackson Square</u> - Historic Jackson Square, originally known in the 18th century as "Place d'Armes," and later renamed in honor of the Battle of New Orleans hero Andrew Jackson, is a timeless attraction in the heart of the French Quarter of New Orleans.

French Quarter - Intimate and unique, New Orleans' oldest neighborhood has exerted a spell over writers and artists since the time of Mark Twain, Lafeadio Hern and John James Audubon. French Quarter is a great place for people-watching, and every kind of person imaginable can be spotted on the sidewalks of the Quarter.

Note from the editor -

In case you're wondering about the newsletter format change, it was changed this quarter to make it simpler and quicker to prepare the contents and get it in the mail prior to the reunion. It contains a little less content, but I hope you will still enjoy reading it.

Holiday Inn New Orleans Downtown - Superdome

330 Loyola Ave New Orleans, LA 70112 1-800-972 2791 Group Nightly Rate \$109

Our host hotel for the New Orleans reunion will be the Holiday Inn Downtown. When making reservations, be sure to tell the reservationist that you are with the 483rd Bombardment Group Reunion.

The hotel is 12 miles from the airport and listed at \$27 taxi fare one way. Once at the hotel, it is very convenient to most of the venues that we will be visiting. The hotel is located less than a mile from the WWII Museum, eight tenths of a mile from Jackson Square, and less than six tenths of a mile from famed Bourbon St. and Canal St. All of these locations will be easily accessed by the Loyola – UPT Streetcar which goes right in front of the hotel. Streetcars in New Orleans have reasonable fares (\$1.25 each way) and can be paid with exact change when you board. (See norta.com for more information.)

Did You Know?

This section contains reprints of selected stories and other interesting information from newsletters published during the past 35 years and other 483rd BG publications.

UNDAUNTED COURAGE BROUGHT THEM HOME

From 483rd Newsletter, Vol. 13, No. 2, June 1993

This is a report on how two B-17s on different missions received flak hits in their bomb bays and almost in identical locations, and were flown back to Italy by their courageous crews.

THE FIRST BOMB BAY HIT

On July 14, 1944, the Robert P. Goesling Crew (816th) flew on a mission to bomb the Shell Oil Refinery at Budapest. Bob Goesling reports "The mission followed the normal pattern until we were over the target with our bomb bay doors open. All of a sudden there was the loudest noise and most violent concussion we had ever experienced from flak. We realized we had received a direct flak hit and could get no reaction from the controls on Co-pilot Bud Abbott's side of the plane where the controls reacted as if they had been severed by the blast. We also

noted the plane was not perpendicular to the wings (sort of curved due to the air frame being warped). When the automatic pilot was kicked in, it brought the slack controls back into limited use, making it possible to gain control over our direction, so we headed toward our Group formation. Once we were stabilized, Bud moved over to the left seat and I began an inspection of the damage we had received, to also determine the plane's ability to continue its flight, to fight off enemy fighters, and our fuel resources.

"I found the bomb bay catwalk had been blasted where it terminated at the radio room wall, hundreds of holes in the fuselage skin, and all electrical facilities had been knocked out. It was at this time that a plane from another squadron dropped out of formation to fly escort for us as we were behind the Group formation and losing altitude. I have never been able to identify that plane or its crew, but they still have our undying gratitude for this unselfish gesture. The damage to our plane is reflected in the way our crew members worked as a well-trained team to keep the plane in the air long enough to reach Italy and a base with a long runway."

Four Wounded by Flak Barrage -

Bud Abbott, Co-pilot, remembers this fateful day, "When the anti-aircraft shell hit and exploded in the bomb bay, our plane jumped and filled with dust and smoke. The radio room was demolished, the skin between the bomb bay and the right wing fuel tank was blown away and gasoline was leaking from the burning tank. When the shell burst, Tom Lewicki, the radio man was seated at the radio table. The underside of the table absorbed the shell fragments, saving Tom's life but leaving him with extensive damage to his legs which still exists today. Others receiving wounds were Navigator Bernard H. Garhart, Waist Gunners Ted White and Leo E. Dano.

The bomb bay fire was extinguished by Robert V. Johnson, Jr., Bombardier, and Richard S. Varner, Ball Turret Gunner. This team then began the sensitive job of prying four fully armed bombs from the racks to get at another bomb wedged in the upper rack. The job to empty the bomb bay took 45 minutes, using the only tools available — a large screwdriver and a pair of pliers, and was possible because one bomb bay door had been blown off when the shell exploded. The oxygen system was completely destroyed, requiring the plane to drop to a lower altitude."

Dan Berardi, Tail Gunner, recalls, "George E. Freitag, Engineer-Gunner made the initial inspection report of the damage sustained and gave first aid to the wounded before returning to the flight deck and his responsibilities to the pilots and his upper gun turret. Word from our Pilot to lighten the plane by throwing overboard all heavy equipment kept us busy for quite a while. Everything happened so rapidly and was so critical and demanding, it is still difficult to put it in sequence."

Ted White, Waist Gunner, mentions his personal recollections of this amazing event, "Flying through heavy flak is somewhat like a child gaining respect for bees and hornets after having been stung. But being hit by a flak shell while over a target is something that will forever be remembered and hoped will never happen again. I received two wounds that I hardly noticed during our efforts to keep the plane flying while jettisoning heavy equipment, ammo, etc. from the plane. Later I noticed my wrist bleeding. A piece of flak had passed through the wrist and out the other side. And a short while later I felt a dampness on one side of my buttocks, where blood was seeping through my clothes. After we landed, and having been taken to a hospital, a flak fragment about half the size of a dime was removed."

Parachutes Aid in Successful Landing -

Bob Goesling once again continues the narrative of a well-remembered mission, "Each crew member performed at maximum effectiveness, except Tom Lewicki who was too seriously wounded to move and under sedation. On reaching the Yugoslavian Coast, the No. 3 engine gave out and efforts to transfer fuel proved futile. After what seemed like hours, we realized that we would make it back to Italy. A check of the hydraulic system showed it was empty, indicating we would have no brakes when landing. A check of the landing gear showed its power source was non-existent and would have to be cranked into position.

"Needing a long runway, and immediate hospital facilities, we decided to land at Foggia Main. With no radio capability, we depended on emergency flares to warn of our approach. Our Bombardier, Bob Johnson, devised a braking system utilizing parachutes (attached to each waist gun mount) which were opened as we touched down. A cross wind, catching the parachutes caused the plane to swing around and head for a row of parked planes.

Fortunately we came to a stop before adding to our day of mishaps."

An official survey of the flak-riddled plane revealed a total of 30,748 holes, an Air Force record.

Each crew member was awarded a Silver Star. And each of the four wounded members were presented with the Purple Heart, making this the "Most Decorated One Mission Crew" in Air Force history. Bob Goesling was also nominated for the Distinguished Service Cross, making this an outstanding crew and a truly remarkable mission for the records.

A SECOND UNBELIEVABLE BOMB BAY HIT

It was July 14, 1944 when the Goesling-Abbott Crew (816th) experienced a direct hit in their plane's bomb bay and on October 7, 1944 the Glass-Holden Crew (815th) received a flak hit in almost the exact location in their bomb bay and flew their crippled plane back home. This was the crew's first mission, the target Vienna, Austria. Over the target, with the bomb bay doors open at 28,000 ft. a flak shell exploded at the radio room door, blowing a huge opening (about 7 x 5 ft.) in the right side of the fuselage.

Perry W. Holden, serving as Co-pilot, states, "We were directly over the target when I felt a violent jolt behind the flight deck. We soon began to lose altitude and began to fall behind the formation. Those of us in the forward section of the plane were too busy to learn what the jolt had indicated."

Junior Monroe, Tail Gunner, adds this information on what it meant in the aft section; he says, "When the explosion occurred, my intercommunication system went out, and face mask no longer supplied oxygen. I backed out of the tail position and looked forward. Crew members were laying everywhere and there was a huge hole in the right side of the fuselage. I grabbed a walk-around oxygen bottle and began first aid for Waist Gunner John A. Austin who was bleeding from many holes in his right side. I gave him a shot of morphine and dusted his major wounds with sulfa.

"Next I tried to raise the ball turret with Dwight F. Jost, using the manual crank, but the mechanism was jammed solid. I then broke the exposed glass and removed Jost's face mask. He was unconscious. Next I checked Waist Gunner Hyman Sacker, but he was dead. I moved on into what had been the radio

room and found Radio Gunner William B. Amborn dead."

Damage Reported to Pilot -

"As I moved toward the bomb bay catwalk I noted that three 1,000 lb. fully-armed bombs had not fallen out before we were hit. Reaching the flight deck, I reported to Pilot Walter L. Glass Jr. and Copilot Perry W. Holden that there was a hole in the side of the fuselage that a car could be driven through, those who were wounded and those dead in the aft section, plus the three bombs remaining in the bomb bay."

Co-pilot Holden continues his report, "Our Engineer-Gunner Marlin R. Boyer and Junior Monroe, with the aid of a screwdriver, were able to trip the bomb release for the three bombs in the bomb bay racks, removing that hazard. At this time No. 4 engine caught fire but was quickly extinguished. However, the feathering mechanism failed to function and the propeller began to windmill, with the accompanying vibration causing the propeller shaft to seize, bringing the propeller to a stop.

"Our oxygen system was destroyed so we dropped down to 7,000 ft. We had no radio facilities, the hydraulic system was useless, one engine inoperative, right rudder controls non-existent, and most parachutes full of holes, plus gravely wounded aboard. There was no other choice than to attempt to land with an extended ball turret containing an unconscious crew member with its guns pointed forward and downward at a 45 degree angle (a crucial problem when landing).

"When we arrived over our base at Sterparone, red flares were fired and a straight-in approach was made using a tail-high landing with the ball turret clearing the ground by inches. Gunner Josh was removed from the ball turret with the aid of crowbars and a torch. He was still unconscious and hospitalized with serious brain concussion, serious enough to return him to stateside medical facilities."

Walter Glass was awarded the Distinguished Service Cross for his success in bringing home a plane so badly damaged and with seriously wounded crew members aboard.

WHY WE ADMIRE THE B-17

The two preceding reports confirm why the B-17 was admired by those who flew them on combat missions. The plane so clearly demonstrated the strength and reliability that provided confidence in its

ability to return to base after receiving extensive battle damage that would have destroyed lesser aircraft.

The B-17 design began with Boeing Aircraft Company's model 299 in 1934 which made its first flight on a trip from Seattle to Dayton, Ohio on August 10, 1935. The Army Air Corps accepted the design and designated it as the B-17, also placing an order for thirteen Flying Fortresses.

Small orders for additional models of B-17s (B-C-D) continued as improvements increased its capabilities. Model "E" resulted in an order for 512 planes and when Model "F" was produced, an open order resulted in 3,205 being built. In 1943 another open order was issued for the B-17G, resulting in 8,680 being built. The maximum number of B-17s turned out in a single day was 16 planes. The last plane off the assembly line was on April 13, 1945 – it was No. 12,731 of the entire series.

The 483rd Bomb Group and the B-17 are synonymous; together they achieved goals other groups would envy. The B-17s that brought the Goesling-Abbott Crew and the Glass-Holden Crew home are examples of the aircraft we admired and trusted. Bob Goesling said, "The B-17 was a fine tribute to the American aircraft builders, and the dedication of the maintenance crews was superb. Not once did I have a problem with the operation of any B-17, and in those cases when we received extensive battle damage, the plane's rugged construction and outstanding maintenance saved the day."

H.E. Abbott had this to say about the B-17, "After a thorough inspection by the Boeing technical representative at Foggia Main, he reported that the main strut that ran down the center of the aircraft was the only thing that kept the plane from separating at the waist when the shell exploded against the bomb bay wall."



483rd Bomb Group Reunion Registration Form

Listed below are all registration, tours and meal costs for the reunion. Please enter how many people will be participating in each event and total amount. Make check payable to "483rd Bombardment Group (H) Reunion New Orleans" and send to Dennis West, 2447 Hooker St., Denver, CO 80211. If you have questions about the form or registration, please call Dennis at (303) 332-1625.

First Name	Last Name		Nick Name
Squadron (or friend)	Spouse na	me (if attending)	
Guest Names			
Street Address			
City	State	Zip	Phone ()
Disability/Diet Restrictions			
Arrival Date / Departure Date		E-Mail	

REGISTRATION FEE PER PERSON IS \$25.00

LATE REGISTRATION FEE PER PERSON IS \$25.00 IF NOT REGISTERED BY AUGUST 7, 2014*

Date	Event		Price	Total
Tuesday am, Sept 9	Early Bird Tour - 11:00 am Depart hotel by street car to Pitot House and New Orleans Museum of Art		\$22.00	
Wednesday am, Sept 10	Tours: Houmas Plantation House, Cemetery Tour and Garden District Lunch on your own at Houmas.		\$49.00	
	483rd Welcome and Memories Night & Dinner			
Wednesday pm, Sept 10	Meal Choices: Meal for (write name here): Broiled Tilapia Grilled Chicken Blackened Pork Loin		\$31.00 \$27.00 \$30.00	
Thursday am, Sept 11	Tours: World War II Museum, Jackson Square, Saint Louis Cathedral, Café Du Monde (Optional Confederate Museum) Lunch on your own.		\$62.00	
Thursday pm, Sept 11	YounGuns Reception (Munchies - Suggested Donation)		\$12.00	
Friday am, Sept 12	Ladies Brunch with entertainment TBD		\$20.00	
Friday pm, Sept 12	Tours: Battle of New Orleans: Chalmette Battlefield, 9th Ward (Katrina Hurricane) viewing and Mardi Gras World		\$45.00	
Friday pm, Sept 12	Dinner on your own in French Quarter			
Saturday pm, Sept 13	483rd Banquet Meal Choices: Meal for (write name here): Chicken Palmira Seared Filet of Salmon 10oz Rib Eye		\$29.00 \$33.00 \$35.00	
	Registration Fee Per Person		\$25.00	
LATE Registration Fee Per Person after August 7th (See note below*)			\$25.00	
Please enter number of people selecting meal choice for Each Meal Purchased. Write the first name of each person selecting this meal choice after the meal type.			TOTAL	

Mail Registration Form and check payable to "483rd Bombardment Group (H) Reunion New Orleans" to Dennis West, 2447 Hooker St., Denver, Colorado 80211

^{*} This year a \$25 late fee will be imposed for registering after the 30-day prior registration deadline of August 7th, with special exceptions for health issues. This was initiated at the last 483rd General Business Meeting to help plan tours and schedule busses. Reunion registration cancellations will be accepted until September 2, 2014 without fee or penalty, so please help by registering early.